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Every five minutes,  
stroke destroys lives. 
We help to rebuild them. 

32





2019–20 was an exciting year for 
the Stroke Association as we began 
implementing our new strategy. 

We started with a bang, launching our 
new TV and social media campaign, 
‘Rebuilding Lives’. Our powerful film 
features stroke survivors describing, in 
their own words, the devastating scale 
and impact of stroke but also how, with 
the right support, it’s possible to rebuild 
your life again. Early data indicates 
that the campaign is increasing public 
awareness and engagement with stroke. 
We’ll need to sustain this investment 
and keep our message consistent 
to continue momentum and change 
people’s understanding of stroke. 

Improving NHS policy and practice 
around the UK

Alongside the Rebuilding Lives 
campaign, we published our ‘Lived 
experience of stroke’ report, which used 
data from our 2018 survey of over 10,000 
stroke survivors and their primary 
carers. The report reveals the significant 
financial and emotional consequences 
of stroke, with 78% of stroke survivors 
reporting mental health challenges, 
and an urgent need for more long-term 
support for carers. One in five carers 
has not accessed any form of help since 
their loved one had a stroke.

We used this report to strengthen our 
policy influencing work across the 
UK, and to show key decision-makers 
the lasting impact that gaps in stroke 
services have on people’s everyday 
lives. With our Chief Executive, Juliet, 
co-chairing the stroke programme 
board for England alongside the NHS 
England National Clinical Director for 
Stroke, Dr Deb Lowe, we promoted 
the importance of integrated stroke 
delivery networks, and supported NHS 
England’s commitment to new stroke 
rehabilitation pilots. 

We continued to push for stroke to be 
an equivalent priority in the devolved 
countries of the UK. We were pleased 
that Scotland identified stroke as a 
priority for the first time in its Annual 
Programme for Government. In Wales, 
we provided the secretariat to the 
cross-party inquiry into stroke services, 
which published its report, calling for a 
new national stroke plan and stronger 
leadership. In Northern Ireland, we 
gathered evidence from stroke survivors, 
carers and health professionals and 
developed a comprehensive response 
to the Department of Health’s public 
consultation on reshaping stroke 
care. We continue to lobby the Health 
Minister to urgently progress with stroke 
reform. 

Directly supporting people when 
they need help

We expanded our investment in 
support services and increased our 
reach through local and universal 
services by 5% to 66,306 stroke 
survivors and carers. Our 225 local 
face-to-face stroke recovery services 
reached approximately 42,000 
individuals, and our telephone and 
online support services – Stroke 
Helpline and My Stroke Guide –
provided much-needed emotional, 
practical and social support to around 
21,000 people. We also distributed 
over 500,000 stroke information 
guides to help people understand, 
adapt to and prevent stroke.  
Our stroke clubs and groups provided 
fun, friendship and peer support to 

over 4,000 stroke survivors and carers. 
We also gave training, resources, 
benefits and advice to our network of 
216 independent volunteer-led stroke 
clubs to help them offer support to 
even more people affected by stroke in 
their communities. 

Supporting people through the 
Covid-19 crisis

We’ve adapted quickly to ensure 
we continue to support as many 
stroke survivors and their families as 
possible. We responded to worrying 
data about people not seeking urgent 
help after a stroke by launching a 
campaign to highlight that stroke is a 
medical emergency, and to help them 
recognise the symptoms using the 
FAST test (Face, Arms, Speech, Time). 
We also developed two brand new 
services – Stroke Connect and Here 
for You – to support newly discharged 
stroke survivors and offer volunteer-
led peer support and companionship 
to those feeling socially isolated.

Working in partnership

Partnerships are also at the heart 
of our strategy, as we know we 
can’t tackle the challenge of stroke 
on our own. We’ve developed and 
strengthened our ongoing partnerships 
with the Richmond Group and Sport 
England to help more people get 
physically active,  with the British Heart 
Foundation and Alzheimer’s Society to 
fund research, and with other stroke 
bodies to support professional 

Chair and Chief 
Executive’s welcome
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development and learning through the 
UK Stroke Forum. 

We also increased our investment 
in community development and 
volunteering as part of our commitment 
to putting volunteers at the heart of 
our work, and listening and responding 
more effectively to their needs. 

Maintaining our commitment to 
stroke research

We desperately need more stroke 
research to create breakthroughs in 
prevention, treatment and care for such 
a devastating condition, so research 
remains a key priority for us. We paid 
out £3.8 million in research grant 
funding during 2019–20 compared 
to £2.5 million the previous year. This 
allowed us to provide exciting new 
grants to spearhead research in areas 
including blood pressure, haemorrhagic 
stroke, vascular dementia, sight loss 
and fatigue. We remain committed 
to developing the next generation of 
stroke research leaders, and continue to 
fund fellowships and lectureships. 

Improving our financial sustainability 
 
We’ve been drawing on reserves to 
finance a structural deficit for a number 
of years. Trustees approved a three-year 
recovery plan last year, and we reduced 
our deficit position (excluding the 
movement in investments) from  
£3.2 million to £2.9 million and 
introduced stronger expenditure 
controls. Although it was a difficult 
year for some aspects of fundraising, 
pleasingly our total income grew 
slightly from £35.0 million to £35.6 
million, helped by a strong performance 
on legacies. We’re pleased that income 
from statutory commissioners remains 
strong, as they increasingly recognise 
the value we can bring to stroke 
survivors in the communities they serve. 

Sadly, the Covid-19 pandemic has 
significantly affected our face-to-face 
fundraising income from mid-March 
2020 onwards. We responded quickly 
with an extensive re-budgeting process, 
and trustees approved a further 
drawdown on reserves to maintain 
the support and services that our 
beneficiaries rely on.

With an expected 20% reduction in our 
income, we made the tough decision 
at the end of the financial year to 
slow down new research expenditure. 
Unfortunately, we anticipate that the 
virus will have an ongoing negative 
impact on our income. Given this and 
our commitment to achieve financial 
breakeven by March 2022, we began 
implementing a new operating model 

in July 2020. We’ve designed the 
operating model to help us increase 
our reach and value to more people 
affected by stroke and the wider stroke 
community, while reducing our costs 
and improving our efficiency and 
financial sustainability. 

Our operating model changes include 
reducing the number of directorates and 
Executive Directors. As we finalise the 
detail, this will sadly reduce our overall 
staff costs by between 10 and 20%. We 
hope to minimise the number of staff 
adversely affected as we proceed with 
consultation through to next year.

Improving ourselves

Following our governance review two 
years ago, we carried on improving the 
effectiveness of our Board and sub-
committees, and implementing our 
plan to reduce the size of our Board 
by 2022. Following the safeguarding 
issues reported by other charities, we 
reviewed our policies and procedures, 
and strengthened our compliance with 
external regulatory frameworks and 
good practice. 

Throughout the year, we’ve also 
focused on embedding our values 
and fostering a culture of mutual 
respect, empowerment and kindness 
to ourselves as well as others. We 
successfully stabilised our Finance 
Team and new finance system 
after teething problems in 2018–19, 
and expanded our development 
opportunities and wellbeing support 
for staff and volunteers.  

Pleasingly, we’re seen as a great place 
to work, with scores across our people 
engagement survey increasing, and our 
staff turnover figures remaining low. 

Thank you for your support

Rebuilding lives after stroke is a team 
effort, and our work is only possible 
thanks to the determination and 
generosity of the stroke community. 
Among them, our dedicated trustees. 
Our thanks in particular to Eric Tracey, 
Ian Black, Dr Liz Mear, Sir Charles 
Cockburn and Professor Marion 
Walker who departed the Board during 
2019–20. Their expertise, guidance and 
professionalism has had a positive and 
lasting impact on our charity. 

Thank you to all our supporters, staff, 
volunteers and partners for your 
amazing commitment and loyalty to 
our charity and cause. We’re proud of 
our wonderful community and your 
dedication to driving better outcomes 
in stroke prevention, treatment and 
lifelong support for everyone affected 
by stroke. 

Signed: 

Stephen King, 	                Juliet Bouverie,
Chair of Trustees		    Chief Executive
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Rebuilding lives 
after stroke

What we do
We're here to support people to rebuild their lives after stroke. We 
believe everyone deserves to live the best life they can after stroke, so 
we work with the stroke community to make sure people affected by 
stroke get the very best care and support. 

We want: 
•	 There to be fewer strokes.
•	 People affected by stroke to get the help they need to live the best life 

they can.
•	 To be the trusted voice of stroke survivors and their families.
•	 To drive better outcomes in stroke prevention, treatment and lifelong 

support for everyone affected by stroke.

Practical and emotional 
support 
Our person-centred emotional, 
communication and rehabilitation 
services help people to move forward 
after one of the most frightening 
experiences of their lives. 

Advice and information
Our Stroke Helpline, website,  
My Stroke Guide and publications, 
including our health guides and Stroke 
News magazine, offer information and 
support to everyone affected by stroke.

Financial aid
We offer Life After Stroke Grants to 
those most in need, funding vital 
home or personal equipment, or 
support to help you become active  
in your community.

Making your voices heard
We are the force for change.  
By listening to and working with 
people affected by stroke, we drive 
improvements in stroke care locally 
and nationally. 

Inspiring action
Our amazing volunteers and 
fundraisers work locally and 
nationally to raise awareness of 
stroke and much-needed funds to 
support stroke survivors.

Find out more about who 
we are and what we do 
on stroke.org.uk.

Building and connecting 
stroke communities
Our UK-wide network of clubs and 
groups play a vital role in the recovery 
of stroke survivors. We also connect 
stroke professionals and leaders with 
stroke communities to ensure their 
work is informed by lived experience.  

Life-changing research 
Our research helps to improve 
treatments, care and rehabilitation, 
saving thousands of lives and helping 
stroke survivors make the best 
recovery they can.
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A stroke happens in the brain, the control centre for who we are and 
what we can do. It can strike anyone – young, old and everyone in 
between – at any time, changing lives in an instant. 

Stroke is one of the leading causes of death and adult disability in the UK. It can also 
have a huge impact on the carers, family and friends of stroke survivors. But the brain 
can adapt and with the right support, it’s possible to make a recovery, and find ways  
to adjust to life after stroke.   

There are over 1.2 million people living with the effects of stroke in the UK. As the 
population ages, the number of strokes is projected to double over the next 20 years.
It’s vital that we act to ensure that stroke is better understood and stroke survivors 
and carers get the support they need, both now and in the future.

In 2018–19, we introduced our new strategic plan, with three clear goals: 

Goal A:
Make stroke the priority it needs to be.

Goal B:
Ensure that everyone affected by stroke has access to the rehabilitation and 
lifelong support they need.

Goal C:
Partner with people and communities to help them take action on stroke. 

We’ve made significant achievements in all three areas throughout 2019–20 (see 
page 18 onwards). We’ve also continued to strengthen our strategy. We’ve clarified 
our vision and approach to Goal C in particular, to help us think more specifically 
about what community engagement means to us, and how we can better coordinate, 
encourage, develop and support those who give their time, voice and money to  
help us rebuild lives after stroke.    
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How and why 
we do it 



£24.3 million
Thank you!

into new stroke research

We've invested

£1.2 million

What we’ve achieved

people affected by  
stroke through our local 
services, Stroke Helpline,  
My Stroke Guide online 
and voluntary groups.

66,306 

£400,000  
in Life After Stroke Grants

We awarded

3,000  
excellent volunteers  
support our work.

We reached over 12 million 
people aged 55+ with our 
Rebuilding Lives campaign. 

We established  

three Emotional 
Support services  
across England and one in  
Northern Ireland.

We've distributed

distributed 	pieces of valuable stroke 
information between January and April 
2020 through GP surgeries, pharmacies 
and hospitals.

over 500,000

We worked with the governments  

of all four nations to raise 
the profile of stroke as a condition, and 
show why it needs to be a priority.

We directly supported 

We delivered  

225 services with  

125 different  
commissioning organisations.

We raised
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Funding our work
How we raised our income (£000s) How we spent our income (£000s)

Donations and legacies: £24,275
Community service  
contracts:	£10,205
Other income  
(including trading  
and investments): £1,138
	
Total income: £35,618

Goal A – Make stroke the priority it needs to be: £7,261
Goal B – Ensure that everyone affected by stroke has  
access to the rehabilitation and lifelong support they need: £19,508
Goal C – Partner with people and communities to help them take 
action on stroke: £3,463
Raising funds to enable all of the things above to take place: £8,261

Total expenditure: £38,493 

£3,463
£7,261

£19,508

£8,261

	



	

	

	

£24,275

£1,138

£10,205

	

	

	

	

	

Here we’ve analysed our expenditure by our strategic goals. See page 112 for our full  
expenditure split.

For every £1 we receive we spend 79p 
on our charitable work (2019: 78p).
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Goal A – Make stroke the 
priority it needs to be 
Stroke is the fourth biggest killer and a leading cause of adult 
disability in the UK. 

However, stroke needs more public and political attention. There’s 
not enough understanding of stroke as a condition. Stroke research is 
underfunded. There are vast inequalities in the delivery and availability of 
stroke treatments and services across the UK, affecting people’s chances 
of survival and recovery. 

We want everyone – national governments, local communities and 
individuals – to understand the scale and impact of stroke. To take action 
to prevent strokes, and to make sure those whose lives are hit by this 
devastating condition receive the care and support they need. 
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In 2019-20:

We spread the word: we’re rebuilding lives after stroke

In April 2019, we launched our Rebuilding Lives campaign to change the way people 
think about stroke. We wanted to increase awareness of stroke as a cause and us as a 
charity.  

In our first ever TV campaign, stroke survivors Baz, Alisha, Max, Luna, Erin and Paul 
shared their stories in their own words. They show how stroke can happen to anyone 
and change lives in an instant. But with the right support and determination, the brain 
can adapt. Life after stroke is possible, and we’re here to help. 

Here's what they have to say...

Alisha

Max

Baz

Luna

Erin

Paul

Campaign highlights: 

•	 We’re raising awareness of stroke - The number of UK adults who said they 
don’t know what causes a stroke – a figure that has been static since we started 
measuring it – dropped by a third year-on-year, to 13%.  

•	 We’re increasing awareness of our charity - From May to June 2019, we doubled 
campaign awareness among ‘people connected to stroke’ from 6% to 12% and ‘past 
supporters’ from 23% to 43%. Our brand awareness also rose from 86% in 2018, to 
91% in November 2019 among people connected to stroke.  

•	 We’re helping more people to know that we’re here for them - Since its launch, 
our 60-second film has been viewed on YouTube over 2.7 million times, and the 
30-second version has been viewed 2.5 million times. The film was designed to show 
people that it is possible to rebuild lives after stroke, and to raise awareness of our 
information and online support services. 

"Stroke is awful, I wouldn’t wish it on my worst 
enemy. I think a campaign like this with a wide 
range of people, from youngsters to old age, is 
important. People need to understand more 
about this condition.”

“Despite the stroke, I feel I have a new sense 
of purpose. I’m determined to shine a light on 
what having a stroke means. I want to break the 
stigma that a stroke means death or a lifetime of 
disability."

“Being involved in the Rebuilding Lives campaign  
has helped me to accept my stroke, and its difficulties. 
It’s helped bring to light the progress I’ve made,  
reinforcing life after stroke is possible – I’m doing it, 
along with 1.2 million UK stroke survivors.”

“Stroke for me was a pause, not the end of  
the story. With the Rebuilding Lives campaign,  
I want to change other people’s stories and help 
them to see there’s happiness and hope on really 
bad days.”

“Having aphasia is like being in a bubble. You 
feel trapped in yourself. My life has changed 
completely. Now I volunteer to help other 
stroke survivors, and to raise awareness. There 
is a way you can put your life back together.”

“Before my stroke, my favourite subject was PE.  
But I can’t use my hands for lots of things now.  
I hope I’ll get better and hopefully some of these 
fingers might work again.”
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•	 We’re encouraging more people to support us - We’ve seen all-time high levels 
of people saying they’re likely to support us and our fundraising appeals have 
consistently generated income 15-40% above target. However, we still have a way  
to go, particularly given that Covid-19 is affecting all of our activities. 

•	 We’ve had an overwhelming response from the stroke community - In May 
2019, we reached 1 million social media engagements (likes, shares and comments, 
retweets, direct messages) for the first time ever. This rose to 1.5 million across all 
social channels when we ran the campaign again in October 2019.

We let people know that we’re here to help 

On top of our Rebuilding Lives activities, we’ve been exploring other ways to let stroke 
survivors know that we can help:
•	 In November and December 2019, we sent out stroke information and guides on 

how to access our services to 2,000 people affected by stroke who responded to 
advertising on Facebook. That’s 2,000 people who may not have previously heard of 
the Stroke Association, who are now able to access the support we offer.

•	 We’ve grown the number of survivors and carers receiving regular email support 
from us to almost 30,000 beneficiaries.

•	 We’ve reached stroke survivors and carers via digital screens, leaflets and posters 
in GP surgeries. Of those who picked up leaflets, 24% reported high blood pressure, 
21% reported high cholesterol and 16% reported diabetes – so we know we’re 
reaching people at risk of stroke. Satisfaction rates for these leaflets average over 
90%, consistently exceeding sector averages.

•	 We increased our reach in healthcare settings and distributed over half a million 
leaflets and posters between January and April 2020 through GP surgeries, 
pharmacies and hospitals. 

We helped people to understand the impact of stroke

We published our 'Lived experience of stroke' report, based on the findings from a 
survey of over 10,000 stroke survivors (the largest ever survey of stroke survivors and 
carers) that we commissioned in 2018. Released in four chapters, the report exposes the 
realities of living with stroke, including the mental health impact, the financial hardship, 
the challenges faced by carers, and gaps in long-term rehabilitation and support. The 
startling findings reveal that:
•	 More than three quarters (78%) of people who have survived a stroke have 

developed at least one mental health problem.
•	 Almost half (43%) of stroke survivors across the UK, aged under 65, are faced with 

financial hardship after their stroke.
•	 One in five (19%) people caring for stroke survivors have not accessed any form of 

help after their lives were turned upside down overnight.
•	 A quarter of stroke survivors (25%) said they failed to receive enough support 

when they needed it most. 

The report gained 349 pieces of strong media coverage across print, broadcast and 
online media, increasing and improving public awareness of how stroke affects 
people’s lives, and helping us to amplify the voices of stroke survivors and carers in 
conversations with partners, funders and decision makers.

Rebuilding Lives campaign

Our advert premiered on Channel 4 during Gogglebox 
at 9pm on 26 April 2019, and our Rebuilding Lives stars 
were interviewed on Sky News and the BBC in May. 

The second wave launched in October and received 
500,000 engagements on Facebook in the first week 
of the campaign - ahead of charities with many more 
followers and a much larger spend.  

Luna and Paul shared practical tips and guidance 
in their Instagram take-overs, resulting in our most 
watched Instagram stories ever. High profile supporters, 
including actor Jared Leto, who shared our campaign 
with his 4.4 million followers on Twitter, also helped to 
boost our reach.

The campaign won Silver in our turnover category for 
‘Charity Film of the Year’ and Gold in our category for 
‘People’s Choice’ at the Charity Film Awards. We were 
also delighted to win ‘Best Use of Insight’ and the 
‘Judges’ Choice’ categories at The Marketing Society 
Brave Awards 2020, as well as the Charity Times 
‘Campaign of the Year’. We were also shortlisted in  
the ‘Best TV Newcomer’ category for the Thinkbox  
TV Planning Awards 2020. 
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We continued to work with governments and  
policy-makers across the UK to drive improvements 
in stroke policy and care 

We brought key system decision-
makers and stroke professionals 
from across the UK together through 
webinars, online forum and an 
extremely well received annual  
face-to-face event as we continued 
to expand our nationwide community 
of best practice. Using our convening 
power, we continue to bring 
professionals together to tackle 
common challenges and explore 
innovations in stroke.

We worked closely with NHSE, 
the British Heart Foundation and 
British Lung Foundation to ensure 
that people with lived experience of 
stroke, cardiovascular and respiratory 
diseases can have their say at a 
strategic level. We were delighted to 
appoint two stroke survivors to the 
Stroke Delivery and Cardiovascular 
(CVD) and Respiratory Programme 
Boards. They are now working with 
senior healthcare leaders and experts 
to influence the work, with the goal of 
focusing care on what matters most to 
patients and carers across England.

England:  Since the launch of NHS 
England’s (NHSE) Long-Term Plan 
and the National Stroke Programme 
in January 2019, we’ve worked with 
health care leaders and experts to 
oversee and deliver the promised 
improvements in stroke care. 

We’ve had a number of successes that 
have positioned us as a trusted partner 
of NHSE, enabling us to drive changes 
in areas we know are a priority for 
stroke survivors. 

With Juliet, our Chief Executive,  
co-chairing the Stroke Delivery 
Board, we’ve gained a commitment 
from NHSE to prioritise and allocate 
additional funding to stroke 
rehabilitation – which is often 
overlooked and under-resourced.  
We helped secure commitment to 
introduce Integrated Stroke Delivery 
Networks (ISDNs). ISDNs bring 
together services – from ambulances, 
to stroke units, to community teams– 
to bridge the gap between hospital and 
community services, improve access 
to treatments, improve the availability 
of community rehabilitation and life 
after stroke services, and remove the 
postcode lottery of care. 

Stroke survivors Nisba Ahmed 
and James Redgate are helping 
to oversee and deliver the 
improvements in stroke care set out 
in NHS England’s Long Term Plan. 

Nisba says: “As Patient Voice 
Representatives, James and I use 
our lived experience of stroke to 
inform and influence the work of NHS 
England services in a national context. 

“We attend the Stroke Delivery Board 
meetings, chaired by Juliet, the Stroke 
Association’s Chief Executive, and 
the Cardiovascular and Respiratory 
Programme Board meetings. We hear 
about projects to improve stroke care 
and services, and have the opportunity 
to voice our thoughts. 

“We’ve had experience of stroke so 
we know how debilitating it can be 
and how it can affect you physically 
and psychologically. I hope our 
involvement will help to influence and 
improve the quality of care for stroke 
survivors, carers and their families.”
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